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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes
August 14, 2008 – 9:00 a.m.
Collette Building
I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:10 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa. 

B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present:  Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Gerald Allen, Eugene Montano, Edna Cale, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Catherine Marvel, John Oliver, Dianne Sole, Dr. Michael Owens, Robert Reed, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, Michael Modica, Dr. George Stone, Randall O’Neal, and Ron Eby.  Kevin Charles, Executive Director; and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, were also in attendance. Dr. Garrett Lyons, Teresa Taylor and Woody Long were unable to attend.  

C.
Approval of Agenda

Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the agenda. The motion was seconded by Mr. Oliver and carried unanimously.

D.  Approval of Minutes of July 10, 2008 Board of Directors’ Meeting 
Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the minutes of the July 10, 2008 Board of Directors’ Meeting as submitted. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously. 

E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles reviewed the income as of August 6, 2008 and stated that the income is mostly from the spring sports, Nike corporate donation, and Martin Screen Prints. Mr. Charles then reviewed the expenses and that most of the expenses included spring sport expenses, scholarships, clinics, Student Leadership Conference, printing and publication, Arbiter and the catastrophic insurance policy. Mr. Charles explained that at this time DIAA is in the red but that that is typical for this time of the year. Mr. Modica made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.
II.
Public Comment


None.
III.
Action Items

A.
Approval of Tournament Sanctions


Mr. Charles explained that there were a total of 17 request 15 of which he approved and two he did not approve. Mr. Charles stated that of the two that were denied one had no Delaware schools participating and the other was a request to play field hockey before the first allowable date of competition. Dr. Stone made a motion to approve the sanctioned events. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously.

B.
Consideration of SWC Proposal to Expand Dual Team Tournament


Mr. Charles explained that the State Wrestling Committee approved a proposal brought to them and are now bringing forward to the DIAA Board. Mr. Charles commented that the request is to expand the Dual Team Tournament. Mr. Charles stated that there has been a shift in the balance of the power which has resulted in not getting the top four teams in the tournament. Pete Parlet was in attendance to present this request. 


Mr. Parlet explained the proposals that were first brought to him which would eliminate the automatic berth in the selection process. This proposal was not accepted. Mr. Parlet stated that the other proposal included providing two additional berths in the tournament to allow for the automatic berth for conference champions and the strongest teams based on competition during the season. Mr. Parlet explained that by starting the tournament one hour earlier the students would still get home at a reasonable time and would still only take one day to hold the tournament. Mr. Parlet stated that the proposed format would consist of six teams from Division I and six teams from Division II. 


Mr. Eby commented that in the past the best four teams have not always been chosen for the tournament and that with this proposed change he feels that the top teams will be chosen. 



In a response to a question, Mr. Charles stated that the increased cost for this change would include additional costs for officials workers, and extra time at the facility. He estimated it would cost around $1,500 more but should be offset by the additional attendance due to four more schools participating. 



Mr. Charles commented that he felt the automatic bids should be kept because they go to the public school conference and it is important these conferences be represented in the tournament. 


Mr. Eby made a motion to accept the proposal to expand the Dual Team Tournament. The motion was seconded by Mr. O’Neal and carried by a vote of 9 – yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Montano, Cale, Hawtof, Modica, Stone, O’Neal, Eby) and 7 – no (Allen, Corrado, Samonisky, Marvel, Oliver, Sole, Reed).

C. Consideration of Approval of Membership for Brandywine Springs Middle School
Mr. Charles stated that he was contacted by the athletic director, Peter Kelley, at Brandywine Springs Middle School requesting membership into DIAA. Mr. Charles stated that the letter he received from the principal outlined the sports that they offer. Mr. Charles commented that the Red Clay School District did not have middle schools participate in DIAA athletics last year but that they are this year. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to accept this request for membership. The motion was seconded by Mr. Wagner and carried unanimously.
D. Consideration of Travel For Thomas Neubauer and Kevin Charles to Attend the NFHS Section 2 Meeting in Baltimore, MD
Mr. Charles explained that this was the annual Section 2 Meeting of Section 2 states. The conference is an important venue for states to discuss common issues and concerns in athletics. Mr. Charles stated that this year the Section 2 meeting is in Baltimore ; the meeting was included in this years budget request; and that the Department approved the travel expenses. Mr. Allen made a motion to approve this request. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.
E. Consideration of Travel for Kevin Charles to Attend the NFHS Winter Meeting in Ft. Lauderdale, FL

Mr. Charles commented that this request is to attend the winter meeting of the National Federation. Mr. Charles stated that this is a meeting where all the Executive Directors get together to attend to the business of the National Federation. Mr. Charles stated that this was in the budget and approved by the Department. Mr. Reed made a motion to accept this request. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.



IV.
Executive Director Report


A.
Follow-up on Turf Fields


Mr. Charles stated that he wanted to follow-up on the discussion from the last meeting regarding Turf Fields. Mr. Charles stated that the Consumer Product Safety Commission came out with a statement that they have evaluated turf fields and have concluded that there are no negative health effects to children who play on those fields with respect to lead. Mr. Charles stated that they are also working with the turf industry to eliminate the use of lead in the manufacture of turf. Ms. Marvel asked if Mr. Charles could get out in the media the updated information regarding the fields.

B.
Report by Sub-Committee on Revenue & Expenses


Mr. Charles commented that the Committee met this morning and came up with several ideas to be considered. Mr. Charles stated that the projects included a rebate to the schools and creating a foundation where funds are placed in an account to fund special projects. Mr. Charles reviewed the special projects and stated that the committee would put these ideas in a package and present them to the athletic directors and get their feed back and then bring it back to the Board. Some discussion ensued regarding developing a foundation and questioned if it was necessary to have a separate foundation versus retaining funds under the DIAA budget. It was also discussed that there may be some legal limitations regarding establishing a separate foundation.

C.  Update on Legal Matter

Ms. Fontello reviewed the highlights of the recent law changes. Ms. Fontello explained that the change adds two members to the Board and now makes the Board  a 20 member board with 19 voting members and one Department of Education representative. Ms. Fontello stated that the addition of two new Board members added an additional representative from a school district board of education and also added a position for a licensed physician knowledgeable about sports medicine. The licensed physician is to serve at the pleasure of the Governor. Ms. Fontello also explained that the voting requirement has changed. Ms. Fontello stated that there are now 10 members needed for a quorum. Although 10 affirmative votes are still required for anything approval of the DIAA budget or rules and regulations changes all other matters now only require a simple majority of the voting members present. 

Ms. Fontello briefed the Board on the status of the Cape Henlopen v. DIAA Appeal and Petition for Certiorari pending in Sussex Superior Court.

D.
Report on 2008 NFHS & DIAA Student Leadership Conference
      Mr. Charles stated that there were 36 students at the 2008 DIAA Student Leadership Conference and stated that all the students were very involved. Mr. Charles thanked the 10 adults that also attended. Mr. Charles commended conference director Ms. Perialas for a great job. Mr. Charles stated that a representative from the Maryland State Athletic Association was in attendance. Mr. Charles explained that Maryland does not have a Student Leadership Conference and that they wanted to see how ours was run. Mr. Charles stated that a student from last years conference was also in attendance and started the Sunday morning session by sharing with attendees how he utilized the information he learned at the 2007 conference. 
E. 
2008 Statewide In-Service Day/DIAA Offering

Mr. Charles explained that normally during the Statewide In-Service Day DIAA offers two of the NIAAA LTC courses but that this year he has been approached by McGrath Training Systems to present training on risk management in athletic programs in schools. Mr. Charles explained that this training was very expensive but that our insurance provider, L & W Insurance has volunteered to pick up the cost. Mr. Charles stated that he has attended one of these trainings and it is very good. 
F. 2007-08 State Champions in Sportsmanship
Mr. Charles stated that there was excellent participation by the member schools this year. Mr. Charles stated that the winners of this award were William Penn, Hodgson, A.I. DuPont, Tower Hill, Concord, Sussex Tech, Wilmington Christian, and Caesar Rodney High School. Each school was presented with a banner, $500, and five tournament passes.
G.
Miscellaneous 
Mr. Charles updated the Board on the Bayball Classic and stated that he was contacted by Duane Coverdale and was informed that they are trying to have all the bills from last year paid by the end of August.
V.
Other

A.
Discussion on Issues for Rules & Regulations Committee

Mr. Wagner commented that this committee does not want to wait a year before they get together to discuss rule changes.  Mr. Wagner stated that he feels the Committee should have two meetings each year. Mr. Wagner commented that the Committee wants to take issues one by one and present them to the Board for preliminary review. Mr. Wagner also commented that they discussed expanding the committee. Mr. Wagner commented that some of the issues that need to be discussed are 8th grade participation on varsity and standardizing a date as to when report cards are issued. Mr. Wagner commented that other issues are academic eligibility requirements for participation, open gym/summer camp, coaching out-of-season, and also fall sports participation. Mr. Wagner asked if any of the new Board members would like to serve on this Committee and Mr. Montano responded that he would. 
VI.
Public Comment



None.
VII.
Adjournment

Mr. Allen made a motion to adjourn at 10:30 a.m. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.








Tina Hurley  
